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MBC Meeting Minutes – May 2, 2019
MSU Saginaw Valley Research and Extension Center, Michigan 
Those Present:
District #1




Kevin Noffsinger, Treasurer



District #2




Mark Reif
District #3




Greg Ackerman, Chairman
District #4                                                                     
Clint Stoutenburg, Vice-Chairman
District #5




Allen Bischer (via phone)
District #6




Ross Voelker
District #7




Brian Strauch
At Large





Steve Ewald



Shipper Representative                                             
Neil French
Executive Secretary 



Joe Cramer
Research Director



Greg Varner
Others Present:

Scott Bales, MSU Dry Bean Specialist 

Heather Throne – MDARD

Dr. James Averill, MDARD

Chairman Ackerman called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.   
APPROVAL OF AGENDA: A motion was made by Stoutenburg to approve the agenda as presented.  Ewald supported the motion.  Motion passed.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  There was no public comment  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Minutes from the March 6, 2019 Commission meeting were presented.  After review, a motion was made by Voelker with support from Noffsinger to approve the minutes as presented.   Motion passed.  
FINANCIAL REPORT:  Cramer presented a financial report including an assessment update, current balance sheet, year to date profit and loss and year to date actual versus budget comparison.  Cramer highlighted revenue and expense line items, totals and commented on several budget comparisons.  Following some discussion, a motion was made by Noffsinger to accept the report. Stoutenburg supported the motion.  Motion passed.

MDARD UPDATE  
· Heather Throne discussed:

· the upcoming PA114 Referendum.  Planning is underway to collect grower lists in June, vet the list in July, mail ballots in August in an appropriate timeframe for the two-week voting period sometime between late August and/or early September depending on schedules at the Department.       
· HB4148 - The bill is intended to enhance transparency.  It could affect the MBC because PA114 allows for rule making.  If passed, the Commission would be required to record all of our meetings and post the recording on the website.  

· SCBG applications are being processed
· Value Added grant applications are due next Wednesday.

· MDARD plans to review/audit processes of the various commodity groups throughout 2019 including the MBS

· Assistant Deputy Director Dr. James Averill discussed:

· Budget discussions taking place in the House and Senate have a wide reach.  Some areas impacted may include the States TB status, conservation, etc.  

· Governor Whitmer’s is focusing on environment, climate change, water infrastructure and nutrient run off.  

· Averill encouraged MBC to reach out to the Director McDowell and engage him at any level.   

MBS 
· Shipper Representative Neil French reported to the group that the Trustees met recently to discuss a trade mission to Peru the week of June 17 and a September Harvest event the week of September 17 that will include domestic and international buyers.    

· Neil also mentioned that dry bean seed sales have been increasing in recent weeks.  Soybean futures, weather, etc. all contribute to the decision making. 

USDBC 
· Executive Committee member Stoutenburg reported that two new members have recently applied and were accepted as “associate members”.  Star of the West Milling Company, Frankenmuth, MI and Mountain High Organics, New Milford, CT will become members as soon as checks are received.

· IPC will meet next week to approve the list of invitation list for next fall’s reverse trade team and begin the process for choosing trade team applicants for 2020.

· Commissioner Reif shared his experience and observations with the USDBC Trade Mission to Dominican Republic and Jamaica in March.  The DR is a leading trade partner with the US with pinto beans being the largest percentage of the total.  Other classes include crans, light reds, blacks and navy beans.  Jamaica is a destination for small red beans mainly.  Sam Peck is a dealer from Colorado that also participated in the trip.         

· The USDBC organized DC Fly In went very well.  Stoutenburg and Ewald participated.  Trade was the focus of discussions with members of the legislature.  Meetings with officials from UDSA, ARS and AMS also took place.  Those discussion including the need for additional Communication, additional funding for research, food aid supply and demand, and crop insurance functionality.  Plans are underway for next year.  

· ATP funding allowed the USDBC to participate in the Vietnam Food and Hotel Food Show last week in Ho Chi Minh City.  Cramer represented the bean industry working booth space shared with members of the US Dry Pea and Lentil Industry.  Vietnam is a rapidly growing economy second only to China.  Beans are present but not considered a staple in Vietnam.  Health awareness and a desire to eat healthy have put beans on the radar.  The tariff mitigation dollars gave us the opportunity to explore this market.

· The 2019 USDBC – MBC Harvest Tour will take place on September 9th.  Cramer will receive guests on the 8th and return them to the airport early on the 9th.  Details are being finalized
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· The search continues for a new executive director.  Interviews take place this week.  If successful a new director could be announced as early as next week.  MFB has continued MAC’s presence in the media and responding to inquiries.   
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

· The www.michiganbean.org re-build is over half done.

· Cramer explained the 30% match requirement in the MDARD Value-Added Grant.  The application is due next week.  Details of the application are still being sorted out.

RESEARCH DIRECTORS REPORT

· Varner and Cramer discussed a proposal for funding received from MSU Dry Bean Breeding Department authored by Dr. James Kelly.  PRAB had reviewed the proposal and recommend forwarding it to the MBC for their review and consideration.  After a good discussion, Cramer and French were charged with approaching the Shipper with the proposal and a partnership to fund the proposal with 1/3 of the total coming from the Shippers.  Cramer and French will reach out to the Shippers tomorrow.  

· Varner noted that the MSU Search Committee charged with finding a new dry bean breeder had set dates for interviews.  Cramer, Varner and Bales have been invited to participate.  

· Varner plans to call in to next week’s Scolortina Initiative meeting where they will decide to fund or not fund research proposals.  Funding totals $950,000 +.

· MSU Dry Bean Specialist Scott Bales has started.  Scott’s work during a transition leading up to Greg’ Varner’s pending retirement will include leading our Fertility Research.  That project will get underway later this month.  

· Variety Plot Cooperators and field locations are being finalized.  A draft of tour dates was presented and discussed.  These plots are an excellent time to educate attendees on the importance of the Commission.
At Cramer’s request, Chairman asked to move into closed session for the purpose of discussing the management contract between MBC and JM Cramer, Inc.  Voelker moved to go into closed session as requested.  Stoutenburg supported.  Motion passed.
With no further business upon returning to open session, Chairman Ackerman adjourned the meeting at 9:04 PM.

Respectfully,
 Joe Cramer
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